FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

November 17, 2014 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT

Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Deborah Bradl, DOL/DVR; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Anthony Carter, JEVS; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Nick Fina, Advocate; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Linda Heller, Advocate; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Terri Hancharick; Emmanuel Jenkins, Advocate; Chris Long, DDDS (via phone); Karen McGloughlin, DPH; John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Dan Muterspaw, AAB; Bob Osgood, Parent; William Payne, AAPD; Steve Perales, DSCYF/DPBHS; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH; Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; Sybil White, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter;  Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.

ABSENT

Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Kathleen McCool, Advocate; Daniel Madrid, DHSS/DVI; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Jim Miller, Polio/Post-Polio Support Group; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; and Liz Schantz, Consumer.  
INTERPRETERS

Kathleen Campbell - DHCC

Lois Steele - DHCC

GUESTS
Lisa Bond, DSAAPD

Pat Maichle, DDC

Gary Mears, Parent

Cindy Mercer, DSAAPD

Chris Schilling, Jamie’s Attendant

Todd Webb, DelDOT ADA

Janet Villarreal, DSAAPD

Laura Waterland, CLASI

CALL TO ORDER 
Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:35 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  Jamie announced that, effective December 5, she will be working for the Developmental Disabilities Council as a public policy manager and will no longer be at the Center for Disabilities Studies.  
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Community First Choice Option

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A motion was made and seconded to approve the September 15, 2014 minutes as submitted.    
BUSINESS
PAS Draft Legislation & Fair Labor Standards Act New Rule
Lisa spoke about the potential impact of the Fair Labor Standards Act New Rule on the PAS (Personal Attendant Services) Program, which is administered by DSAAPD (Division of Services for Aging and Adults with Physical Disabilities).  Lisa introduced two planners from DSAAPD—Janet Villarreal and Cindy Mercer.  Janet gave an overview of the PowerPoint presentation (handout).  Lisa forwarded the handout to Chris during the presentation.

Highlights are:

· Changes will go into effect on January 1, 2015.

· Changes address issues of fair wages for personal attendants, including minimum wage, overtime pay and travel pay.

· Changes are not about reducing individual choice or cutting service hours.

· Delaware is firmly committed to providing personal attendant services.

· Changes in attendant services programs administered by the Division of Services for DSAAPD (Division of Services for Aging & Adults with Physical Disabilities) and DMMA (Division of Medicaid and Medical Assistance).

Janet reviewed the Summary of the Changes.  She noted that the rule changes are very complex and the way that they will impact attendant services programs varies.  She stated that the rule changes will ensure that home care workers, similar to attendants, are treated fairly in the wages that they receive.  Janet noted that all personal care attendants are currently paid above the minimum wage in Delaware.  

Janet reviewed rule changes that may affect attendants: 

· Overtime pay if they provide attendant services (for one or more participants) that total more than 40 hours per week.
· Travel pay if they provide attendant services for more than one participants and travel between their homes.

· If an attendant services programs includes a third party or joint employment (including organizations that administer or operate attendant services programs such as state agencies, managed care organizations or support vendors could be deemed third party employers.  Third party employer designations impact how overtime and ravel time payments are calculated.  She noted that this does not impact a participant’s role in hiring, firing, training, or supervising his/her own attendants.  

· There are IRS Rules and DOL Rules (FLSA) and there are significant differences.  These rules were reviewed.  Brian noted one error under the 3rd bullet under IRS—“attendant” should say “participant”; Janet will correct this.

Janet reviewed the steps taken by DHSS to ensure compliance, effective January 1, 2015, which include:

· Developed a cross-divisional work group.
· Reviewed nationally-prepared technical assistance materials.

· Contacted the Delaware Attorney General’s office for assistance in determining third party responsibilities.  Janet noted that this is still pending.

· Analyzed current work hours for attendants and projected costs for overtime pay.

· Identified actions that may be needed related to data tracking, billing, training and other functions.

· It is expected that DHSS will impose limitations on attendant work hours, specifically that attendants will not be permitted to work more than 40 hours per week without prior approval.   Attendants who now work overtime hours will be “grandfathered in” and will be permitted to continue.  Participants’ attendant service hours will continue to be authorized based on need, not cost.  Participants who need more than 40 hours of service per week will be able to hire additional attendants.   
Jamie gave an example of one attendant working 40 hours and another attendant calling out sick, so the attendant who worked 40 hours will work 10 additional hours; she asked if this would this be covered.  Jamie commented that she sees this as presenting difficulty in hiring.  Janet commented that they want to work with people to ensure that the rules are followed and that people have the services they need, with as much flexibility as possible.  Jamie spoke about real life in the community and “bare bones” attendant support.  Jamie commented that it is much easier to get funding than people to provide the services.  Janet noted that programs around the country are grappling with this.  Janet added that specific scenarios will need to be worked out.  Janet confirmed that the current attendants will be “grandfathered in”.  Daniese spoke about a scenario where an attendant is working for two people and asked on which account the travel time would be entered.  Janet commented that the administrative detail needs to be worked out and that third party responsibility is very important and clarification from the Attorney General’s Office is needed so that the data can be properly tracked and the attendant is properly paid.  Janet provided clarification to Linda that the reimbursement for travel is based on the time spent traveling and not reimbursement for mileage.  Linda asked about the projected overtime costs.  Lisa responded the worst case scenario is $200,000 across DHSS.  Kyle asked if the projected cost would be entered into the projected FY 16 Budget.  Lisa responded that they have been assured that the money will be allocated, although not listed as a separate budget request.  John asked about the potential risk of the travel time not being allocated toward a person’s care.  Lisa clarified that it does not count against the attendant hours the person receives, but could fiscally impact overtime.  Janet explained that they are trying to separate what a participant needs and what an attendant gets paid under the law.  Janet added they expect a small number of attendants who will travel between two participants. Jamie asked who would be responsible for recording the travel time if an attendant is traveling between two participants.  Janet stated that details still need to be worked out, but the third party will be responsible for making sure the travel time is collected.  Jamie commented that this needs to be quickly worked out.  

Kyle asked if a communication will be sent to everyone receiving services.  Lisa explained that once they receive clarification from the Attorney General’s Office, they will be able to then create scenarios.  Cindy added that communication will be sent to participants, attendants, case managers, advocates, etc.  She stated that they are developing a tool to track overtime and travel time until that happens.  Lisa spoke about another program that needs to be factored in, which is a self-directed component to personal care under the new employment program, Pathways.  This program also goes across Divisions (DDDS/DVI/DSAAPD and DMMA); Lisa stated that this program will also be affected by the changes.  

Linda spoke about conflicting ideas and practices and the need for mediation for some of the issues that will occur.  She also asked what the feds are doing regarding the quality assurance plans and the common standards across the country.  Janet added that the focus is more on the uniqueness of the programs rather than common standards.  She added that there is some technical assistance available to States from the U.S. Department of Labor and the National Resource Center for Participant Directed Services. Janet added that she is not hearing so much about quality assurance associated with this, although the US Department of Labor has enforcement role under the Fair Labor Standards Act and the emphasis is on compliance.  Linda asked if questions or concerns will be addressed through a central entity to develop, monitor and improve it.  Janet said that these steps will be worked out once clarification from the Attorney General’s clarification is received, but will take Linda’s comment back for further discussion.  Bill asked about natural disasters and the lack of pre-approval as required (except for those grandfathered in.  Lisa explained that they have a retroactive approval process with providers for these types of situations.  As far as she knows, this has not been abused in the past.  Lisa added that many states are running into problems because they pay below the minimum wage, which Delaware does not.  

Brian spoke about the Plus program and that the MCOs are paid per capita.  He said in the short term, if overtime has to be paid to keep people out of nursing homes, the MCO takes the hit and this would come up when the contract renewal is done.   Janet stated that they do not know how DMMA will work this out.  She added that Medicaid has many more complications with invoicing.  Lisa added that there is a federal match for the Medicaid dollars.              
Janet reviewed the next steps planned by DHSS:

· Coordinate with FMS providers (JEVS and Easter Seals) on implementing any changes needed, such as tracking of attendant hours and payment of wages to ensure compliance.

· Coordinate with SCPD and other partners to communicate changes and respond to concerns.

· Coordinate with providers to inform participants and attendants about the rule changes.

· Maintain contact with national experts and the Office of the Attorney General to obtain technical assistance when needed.

Janet noted that DHSS recognizes the value of attendant services and remains highly committed.  She stated that DHSS sees the FLSA rule changes as an opportunity to strengthen the service by making sure that personal attendants are paid fairly for doing important and high quality work.  Janet provided national resource links for additional information and DHSS contact information for Lisa (for coordination of DHSS response) and herself (for technical questions).
Kyle spoke about having worked with DHSS regarding changes to H.B. 30 legislation over the last several years.  He added that a final draft was completed over a year ago.  It was not introduced last year due to confusion about including a fiscal note.  Kyle stated that he had contacted Lisa about revamping the working group, but had been asked to hold off.   He spoke about moving forward on this.  Janet explained that there is not a real direct relationship about wages to revamping the working group, but staff are being stretched to comply with this.  He asked if they were okay with pursuing possible sponsorship of the legislation since everyone seemed comfortable with the draft legislation.  Janet asked that they be given an opportunity to review the draft legislation once again and will let him know.  

Pat spoke about her confidence in the current administration, but has concerns when the administration changes.  She stated that the groundwork needs to be stable and made less difficult to be changed.  Pat commented that they need to think about putting this in the regulations or law.  Janet commented that there are trends within how a program is structured and she will take this back.  Jamie spoke about concerns in explaining overtime and travel to attendants as their supervisor if they do not get the overtime or travel time.  Janet commented that their intent is to make it as easy as possible for participants so they are not stuck with that task.  
Jamie asked if they are incorporating situations regarding priority status, for example, individuals who do not have natural supports in the community and rely only on attendants and all their attendants call out sick and they have no one to assist them.  If they come on after the 40 hour rule, and have to use an attendant for 45 hours and are only allowed 40 hours of pay, would the overtime rule still apply?  Janet explained that service limitations or adjustments for exceptions, they will provide guidelines to staff to case managers and this would be done in this case.  Janet was thanked for the informative presentation.  A Fact Sheet:  Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service, Final Rule was in the meeting packet.
At the end of the meeting, Dan commented about the many unknowns or things not worked out spoken during at the presentation, with an effective date of January 1, 2015.  Daniese commented that advocates tried to get an extension of 18 months, but the Department of Labor came back with a six-month non-enforcement period.  Kyle will follow-up and request any draft plans and that he be made aware of any policy changes they are working on.  He said that this Council serves as advisors for the Personal Attendant Services Program and it is up to us to monitor very closely to make sure that things are going smoothly.  Jamie asked about someone from the Council being appointed to the Advisory Group.                         

Accessible Parking Draft Legislation
Laura distributed a copy of the revised draft legislation (handout).  Laura stated that a small group met a several weeks ago.  Laura noted that the revisions are shown in red and reviewed the document.  She noted that Section (b) is a revision and should be in red.  There was discussion regarding the writing of tickets.  Pat commented that police will not write tickets even though they are authorized to do so.  Jamie spoke of her experience in not being able to get out of her van due to someone parking next to her; she has called the police and has been told a policeman was not available.  Kyle commented that Representatives Viola and Hudson have expressed interest in this legislation.  John spoke about educating inspectors and other DelDOT employees; he commented about their lack of knowledge about ADA compliance.  Kyle spoke about a suggestion previously discussed regarding security guards being authorized to issue tickets.  Laura stated that they would have to be deputized and there has to be a procedure in place for a person to appeal.  Kyle commented that this could be discussed with the legislators.  Gary commented about his experience in living in Philadelphia where violators are towed within minutes, which is a big money maker for the city.  

John asked about the reporting process for DelDOT authorizing its employees to report any known infraction of this Section to the relevant law enforcement authority (Section II. (k).  Laura commented that it was written as a policy idea.  Kyle asked Bonnie if she has shared the draft legislation.  She commented that she shared it with DelDOT’s facility section, and they did not have issues.  

Brian spoke about increasing the fines.  He noted that if the fines are raised, two-thirds votes may be needed and this may not be achievable if there is opposition.  He suggested that there could be two draft bills—one raising the fine and the other one would contain the rest.  Kyle commented that this could be discussed further with the legislators and then come up with a final bill.

Bill commented about the blue painted border (referenced in I. (6).  He asked if the whole designated parking area should be painted blue, including the perimeter and access aisle.  Dan commented that the color of paint is not the important issue for providing accessible parking or to prohibit someone who should not be parking in the accessible spot.   He noted that there is an increased cost to changing the paint color.   Laura will revise this to say blue painted border around the perimeter and the access aisle.  John commented that if the sign is not posted, it is not enforceable, even if it is painted blue or any other color.  Dan noted that he has approached property owners.  He said they do not have knowledge about ADA and local building code for 25 years and their attitude is “I haven’t been caught yet”.  He also said that the issue is more about education than new rules and regulations.  There was discussion about the issuance of tickets and the issue of the police or authorized person having to take the time off to go to court.  John noted that under Title III, it is their responsibility to enforce; and, if they do not, they are denying access.  

Kyle asked if everyone was comfortable with the draft legislation and moving forward to discuss with legislators.  Dan spoke about the AAB (Architectural Accessibility Board) having endorsed the draft legislation and said that it will show the Council’s serious intent.  Kyle will start the process of contacting the legislators.  He suggested possibly setting up a meeting in December with the legislators prior to the legislation session.  He said that we can also do more research to see what other states are doing.  Laura will put the draft legislation in the appropriate format.  Kyle thanked Laura and Bill for their preliminary work.                                                                                                        
CMS Guidance
Daniese spoke about CMS’s Final Rule Medicaid HCBS defining what community is not, rather than what it is.  Kyle referenced the handout and spoke about the differing opinions in the disability community on what constitutes community-based living and wanted to bring it up for discussion.  Pat suggested adding this to the next agenda to allow more time for discussion.  She added that other agencies are discussing this Guidance.  Agreement was made at the next meeting.  Kyle also will follow-up with State agency representatives involved.  Jamie commented that CDS (Center for Disability Studies) has information on this Rule on their website.  Daniese added that CMS also has information on their website.  Pat noted that there will be public hearings regarding the transition plan that DHSS will be submitting and that it is important for people to weigh in on this issue.  Kyle will let the Council know the public hearing schedule when available.                
Proposal of Deaf & Hard of Hearing Committee

Kyle stated that the Council on Deaf & Hard of Hearing Equality has stopped meeting due to lack of participation from the deaf community.  This Council was established by Executive Order.  An ad hoc committee continues to work on issues, including interpreter services at Christiana Care.  There will be a standing committee under the SCPD.  

Loretta added that there are some issues still being worked on, although the Council has not met in a year.  She said that interpreting issues have always been a hot button for many years.  She recently contacted Kyle about a law in getting licensure in place and connecting with other states that have licensure available.  Other issues are housing, emergency flashing lights that the deaf community needs, licenses and labels that identify by State law or personally identify that they are hard of hearing.  She wanted to know if SCPD wanted to have the deaf and hard of hearing community involved to help finish our agenda that has been on hold for quite some time.  Loretta has information on this to share with Kyle.  

Kyle stated that a small group, including Loretta, Peg Stewart and he will be meeting on specific issues, but he wanted to make a formal establishment of this Committee.  Pat provided an agenda item for the Committee regarding the current Youth Risk Surveys being conducted for many years has deliberately excluded children in segregated schools and self-contained classrooms, which includes Delaware School for the Deaf; a decision was made refusing to change this.  Pat stated that she will attend meetings.  
Linda commented that there are also issues for hard of hearing people.  She explained that she was on the original Committee that wrote the Executive Order and hopes this new entity under SCPD will have more clout and impetus so that change can be effective.  Brian commented that the established Council has more stature than a Committee and asked if creating a Committee would change the lack of participation.  He also questioned if this gives the Governor the justification to wipe out the Executive Order.  Kyle said that he understood the point, but the group is no longer meeting.  Linda added that the hard of hearing community is not as vocal as the deaf community, which has so many issues at stake on a daily basis.  She stated that the SCPD has more statewide visibility, identity and clout.  There is also more opportunity to educate people on a broader basis.  Linda said that the Hearing Loss Association of Delaware supported this decision.  

Kyle stated that the CODHHE has broad membership.  He noted that he is not promoting that the Executive Order be rescinded.  Karen knows of someone who may be interested in serving on this Committee and will follow-up with Kyle.  Loretta spoke of the many groups who have formed and disbanded; some groups have remained strong, such as the Hearing Loss Association of Delaware. A motion was made, seconded and approved to establish the Committee.  
LIFE Conference Awards

Kyle stated that the Planning Committee for the LIFE Conference recommended the following people for awards:  Legislative – Senators Bryan Townsend and Nicole Poore.  Kyle listed laws that they supported related to the disability community.  Also, two State employees are recommended – Dave Michalik (DMMA Chief) and Elaine Manlove (Commissioner of Elections).  Kyle stated that he vetted this through the Executive Committee since a decision had not been made by the Planning Committee.  Kyle is recommending that Dave Michalik receive the award this year.  Daniese will be receiving the LIFETIME ACHIEVEMENT award.  A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept these recommendations.      
Community First Choice Option in Delaware (1915(k))
Daniese spoke about the Community First Choice Option, which is a State Plan Amendment.  Kyle referred to the handout.  Daniese explained that this amendment allows for Medicaid to pay for some services that they usually do not pay for.  She stated that currently MFP (Money Follows the Person) program pays for these types of services (for example, household setup and transition from nursing homes to community).  The assessments will be based on functionality, not on diagnosis.  It also gives a 6% enhanced federal Medicaid match in addition to what we get and does not sunset.  Daniese explained that MFP will probably end in 2016 and will no longer receive the 25% Medicaid match, but the State is still required to transition people from nursing facilities and ICFs into the community.   Linda asked if this covers all disabilities.  Daniese explained that they would have to meet the nursing home or ICF level of care.        

Kyle added that an Advisory Committee is being established.  Daniese said if anyone was interested in participating on the Advisory Committee to let Kyle know.    
Committee Reports

none
OTHER BUSINESS

Non-Accessible Polling Locations

Bill asked if Kyle had received any feedback on the email sent regarding non-accessible voting places.  Kyle explained that every year five places per county are submitted by Brian’s group since they do inspections prior to the elections.  Dan does the inspection, which is then sent to each County Election Director.  Kyle clarified that anyone can report these issues to him, and he will forward them to Dan.  Brian has not yet followed up with the person handling this year’s election.                

ANNOUCEMENTS
Bonnie spoke about a new flex service in Sussex County, which started November 10, 2014.  She explained that this service is for everyone, including people with disabilities and those eligible for paratransit.  It is a fixed route service, but will deviate one mile off the route for curb pickup.  The cost is $1.  Trips can be booked 2 days in advance or 2 hours in advance.  This is being tested in Sussex County (Millsboro, Georgetown and Seaford).  If successful, it will be expanded elsewhere in the state.  Bonnie added that it seems to be working out extremely well.  She had some schedules with her if anyone was interested.  She added that the schedule can be also obtained online.  She stated that these are paratransit buses retrofitted to be a paratransit/fixed route bus.  

Dan commented about the inspections done on these routes.  He said some locations were approved and some were vetoed.  Bonnie added that the stops vetoed are tabled for now.  Some are cost prohibitive (as much as $280,000).  She explained that these areas are being analyzed.  There are places where there are no sidewalks, but people need the services; they have been designed as flag stops, which are allowable.                     
Pat distributed a postcard regarding a May 5, 2015 Conference for Persons with Disabilities and First Responders sponsored by the Developmental Disabilities Council.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, January 26, 2015 at 1:30 pm, in the Felton-Farmington Conference Room, DelDOT Administration Building, 800 Bay Road, Dover 19901.  
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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